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Dear Professor Stephen King, Ms Jo Watson and Mr Bill Scott, 

Thank you for the opportunity to be able to write a submission and address some of the 
concerns and challengers that have been presented to the commission. 

I’d like to begin with my full support and endorsement of the submission in its entirety 
presented on behalf of the proprietors of Chemist Warehouse by Damien Gance and 
would like only to reiterate those points, which my years of being a pharmacist, are 
most significant to me. The Chemist Warehouse submission contains examples and 
provides evidence to support the concerns I have listed below. 

My wife and I have been practising pharmacists for 19 years. We met at university and 
had the opportunity to grow professionally through determination, very hard work and 
the opportunities presented by working within a business like the My Chemist and 
Chemist Warehouse group. I would like to reiterate this point that our growth has come 
from dedicated professional hard work and not from the location of where we have 
practised, the banner group, or business model we have worked within. 

Over my professional career I have dispensed thousands upon thousands of 
prescriptions, assisted thousands of patients better understand their medicines and 
medical conditions, engaged as a primary care provider to help thousands of people 
with all manner of conditions, have had wonderful collaborative relationships with 
hundreds of doctors and most importantly, I have been a trusted member of the 
healthcare team to tens of thousands of Australians. I am very proud of the work I have 
done; I am doing and will continue to do in the future in my professional pharmacist life. 

I write the above not to boast but to emphasise that in all of my experience, the very 
centre of what is considered professional, successful, ethical and appropriate is squarely 
centred around the individual pharmacist and not his or her employer or the business 
model they are engaged in. Patients and customers remain the centre of the healthcare 
professional’s existence. The consumer’s evaluation of their healthcare providers 
performance is measured by their return and recommendation. Ultimately, it is the 
consumer’s re-engagement with their pharmacy, which determines success and failure. 

My motivation to make such a claim is again from my experience practising in what 
could be considered a saturated pharmacy environment in the location of my primary 

Review of Pharmacy Remuneration and Regulation 
Submission #465; 26-Sep-2016; Mark Finocchiaro



practise, which could be considered a typical community pharmacy. I have provided a 
consistent and unwavering commitment to my customers in my business and in my 
offering, which has seen my business consistently grow year upon year in an 
environment where all manner of discounters and all types of business models have 
entered.   
 
I have also had the privilege to personally address the Minister for Health, The 
Honourable Sussan Ley, during a round table discussion in the review process for the 6th 
Community Pharmacy Agreement in Canberra in 2014 with many other interested 
parties from across the industry and community. My opinion then is the same as it is 
now.  It is the individual, not the brand, which ultimately determines success. 
 
To further articulate my personal commitment to the profession, I have been the 
director of the Intern Pharmacist Training Program for the My Chemist and Chemist 
Warehouse group for more than 10 years. During this time I have overseen the 
development of more than 1,000 young professional pharmacists. I have taken part in 
preparing them for their working lives as pharmacists and the sentiment that I share 
with the commission now has been shared with each and every one of them. I believe 
that each of them and indeed the wider pharmacist community would agree that 
professionalism comes from the individual. 
 
It is indeed a sad state of affairs when the value and contribution of these young 
professionals are devalued when parts of the industry attack their efforts by suggesting 
that they, and experienced pharmacists, do not offer service or value because of the 
location of where they work, the business model within which they practise or the 
banner group they are employed with. At times these industry detractors relentlessly go 
out of their way to devalue their hard work and contribution based on heresy and 
flippant unsubstantiated remarks. These individuals do more harm to our profession 
that they will ever realise. 
 
To this end, it is very possible for each pharmacist to deliver every professional service 
available today provided they have the resources and training to conduct such services. 
The business model or banner group is almost irrelevant as every business model and 
every banner group must employ pharmacists that can deliver these services. It is a 
function of the pharmacist actually conducting the service, not a function of where it is 
conducted. Where these professional services are requested, resources and training will 
be provided. The industry should and must always respond, provided there are no 
limitations or inhibitors placed upon it. 
 
I would again propose that services to patients are equivalent in every model if well 
resourced. I do not believe that discount community pharmacies offer in any way an 
inferior service and the inference of this is both in part undermining these pharmacists’ 
hard work and is offensive in the ignorance of the allegation. 
 



 
Today, the pharmacy industry is protected from market forces with out-dated location 
rules and ownership laws, which serve to only protect those businesses which do not 
respond to their patient’s and customer’s needs and fail in their function to serve the 
Australian people. Pharmacists have been so comfortable with the status quo of this 
protectionism that the disruption to their business and their incomes from increased 
competition is their true motivation for their resistance to change. It has very little to do 
with the health outcomes of their patients and customers. I would suggest where these 
monopolies and oligopolies exist, where there is a very obvious lack of competition, the 
commission would find increased prices consumers are forced to pay and a significant 
risk of a decrease in service. 
 
Further to this, with all the constant changes in the relocation rules since their 
inception, they have not yielded the intended result of a greater distribution of 
pharmacies throughout Australia; hence can only be measured as a failure. The only real 
result of the relocation rules has been to prevent competition and to protect these 
oligopolies. Another example that the rules are now so out dated and out of touch is 
that shopping centre pharmacies are at the mercy of shopping centre landlords. This has 
been allowed to occur with the prevention of the movement of the pharmacy licence, 
which cripples these businesses. These pharmacies are forced to either pay these 
exorbitant leases or be evicted with effectively nowhere else to go. 
 
Simple supply demand economics and organic competition rules dictate where there is 
more competition, pricing is better and service is improved. If this is true, then should 
we not encourage an environment of more competition and let these market forces 
dictate success and failure as they do in almost every other industry in Australia? My 
contention is that the relocation rules be abolished and for the market to decide the 
fate of any business based on its merits to provide products and services that the 
market demands. 
 
I believe that the role of the pharmacist is to provide quality, useful information and 
advice to all members of the Australian public in such a way that the patient is able to 
adsorb and act upon the advice given. Service should not be measured in the ability of a 
pharmacist to recall lengthy pharmacological information and run through complex 
diagnosis of conditions to try and impress patients with information, which is 
overwhelming and difficult to act upon. Connecting remuneration of services to a 
business model simply suggests that there is poor understanding of the business model, 
as the individual and not the business model, delivers services. A discounted product 
offering does not translate to discounted services to consumers. 
 
Further to this, it is also non-seneschal for there to be any forced limitation to the size, 
scope and product offering of what a retail community pharmacy should carry. These 
products exist today in pharmacy because there is a consumer need and desire to have 
them. I would agree that anything, which has the potential of causing proven harm to 



patients, should not be carried. I would suggest that pharmacy does not carry such 
products already today. Pharmacies make ideal locations to sell complementary 
products and many other types of products as there is always a pharmacist and trained 
staff present to provide and have access to, quality information to assist patients and 
customers. Market forces and product demand should be the determinate of what a 
retail store should carry, how wide its retail portfolio is and what services are provided. 
Pharmacies are wellness centres and pride themselves as places for Health and Beauty 
needs. The interference of the existing offering would only serve to confuse the 
Australian consumer and devalue the various other offerings that pharmacy has 
managed to grow in their stores successfully, ultimately devaluing pharmacy values. As 
community centres, there should not be any limitations of its retail offering. 
 
In closing I would ask the commission to review carefully and objectively all the 
elements of the industry and consider lifting the blanket of protectionism that exists 
around pharmacy for the direct benefit of the Australian pharmacy consumer. 
Competition drives services, innovation and improvements in an industry at the same 
time reducing costs and barriers to consumers. Those that seek this protectionism are 
not motivated to increase access, reduce costs and increase service to the Australian 
people. They are motivated by their own self-interests, which is in direct contrast to the 
function of government, which is to serve the people. 
 
I fully support any measure and community pharmacy agreement that services the 
Australian consumer first, which simultaneously maintains and supports a healthy 
pharmacy industry. These measures must be considered with normal and healthy 
market economics, which ultimately will define their success and failure. There is no 
doubt that any industry must be held accountable and is responsible for its own success 
and failure. This normal economic process has never really been tested in this country 
due to the powerful voices and fear mongering that has always managed to prevent it 
from occurring. I ask the commission to look beyond these tactics and to review the 
state of the industry on behalf of the Australian consumer first and the industry second. 
 
I would again like to thank the commission for taking the time in reading my submission. 
I make myself available to it to answer any questions or to elaborate on any points that 
have been raised. I wish the commission well in its very important function in 
determining the brightest way forward for the industry that will best serve Australians 
of the present and future. 
 
 
Yours Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Mark Finocchiaro 
 


